2011 Legislative Apportionment Board 3/29/11 Minutes (DRAFT)

Board Members Present:  Tom Little, Chair; Steve Hintgen; Rob Roper; Frank 

Cioffi; Meg Brook

Vermont Secretary of State:  Brian Level, Deputy Secretary of State; David 

Crossman; William Senning

Legislative Council: Michael Chernick

Chair Little called the meeting of the Legislative Apportionment Board (the Board) to order at 1:11 p.m., and noted that Board members Neale Lunderville and Gerry Gossens were unable to attend.  
Chair Little suggested putting off approval of the minutes of the January __ and March 8, 2011 meetings until later in the course of the meeting and the Board agreed.

Chair Little began by describing his work since the last meeting: he used the existing districts as his starting point, starting in northeastern Vermont and working his way down the eastern side of state and back up the west side.  He wrote down, for each district, the 2010 population, the number of persons above or below the target, the percentage deviation that represents, and the increase or decrease in raw population since 2000.  
Chair Little distributed a copy of his notes with these figures to each Board member present.  He had marked districts he thought should be left alone with “LA.”  For districts with significant deviations, Chair Little made suggestions in the margins for changes to be made in those.  Chair Little reviewed his notes with the Board.

Mr. Hingtgen noted that the assumption in Chair Little’s process is that the board begins by following the current district lines.  Chair Little agreed and noted that there are many districts that can be left alone under this approach –  as long as the Board is satisfied with a 7 or 8 percent deviation.  The less deviation desired, the more work it will be.
Mr. Hingtgen noted the general desire of towns to be a single district, along their actual boundaries, using the example of Windsor.  The board discussed that as long as you are under a 10 percent deviation, the non-numerical goal of districts falling neatly along town lines should be considered.  The Board discussed the general question of how much deviation is acceptable.  

Chair Little asked Mr. Hingtgen to present the work he had done on house districts in Washington and Chittenden Counties.  Mr. Hingtgen described that he had used a different methodology, by which he ignored existing district lines and began with the goal of respecting county lines and individual districts with the smallest possible deviation. He also began with the goal of as many single-seat districts as possible.  
Beginning with Washington County, Mr. Hingtgen reported he had achieved a less than 1 percent deviation for the county as a whole (.85 positive).  Washington would have 15 representatives, and the towns of Williamstown and Elmore would be with House districts in Washington County; Roxbury would be in a House district in another county.   Mr. Hingtgen reviewed, using the Maptitude software, his proposed district lines for Washington County.  
Mr. Hingtgen then moved to Chittenden and Grand Isle Counties, which he noted looks messy because it is revised to all one seat districts.  He noted a small total county deviation (.48 percent positive).  There was a discussion about the single-member district model. 
Chair Little noted that, along with whatever plan the Board ultimately presents to the legislature, the Board can report that it also reviewed a plan with all single-seat districts.  That way the legislature can be aware of the range of options and approaches the Board considered.

Chair Little discussed Maptitude with Mr. Crossman from the Secretary of States office.  Mr. Crossman indicated that he could use Maptitude to convert Chair Little’s notes into a district map.  Mr. Crossman indicated he could also take ideas from other Board members and do a summary of them all.  

Chair Little distributed “Gerry Gossens’ Plan,” which consisted of one page of notes regarding possible changes in Addison County.  Chair Little noted that the only part of Addison that has significant deviation is Addison-5.  Mr. Hingtgen commented that Addison 5 is only at 9 percent deviation, so it is actually within acceptable deviation.  Chair Little again mentioned that the Board needed to establish a general goal for allowable deviation.
Mr. Roper reported that the Lamoille County House districts look generally okay.  Most districts are a little heavy, but acceptable.  Mr. Hingtgen reminded the Board that his work involved using Elmore in Washington County, which would affect the Lamoille County numbers.

Chair Little noted that Orleans and Caledonia Counties are both generally okay as far as deviation.  The Essex-Caledonia-Orleans district is in a double digit negative deviation.  

Having covered the various board members ideas, Chair Little suggested Mr. Hingtgen continue his methodology around the rest of the state, as he had time.  Chair Little will also continue his methodology into the rest of the state.  At the next meeting the Board will review the data that both processes produce.  Chair Little noted that the process is going well thus far but that it is not the time yet to decide between methodologies or guiding principles.  Instead the Board can review the results that each approach comes up with.    
Chair Little noted the top ten negative deviation percentages and the fact that, generally, it is parts of Rutland, Bennington and Windsor Counties that are decreasing.  The Board discussed general growth trends and the fact that if  the Board adds/subtracts a seat, its location should reflect those trends.  

Mr. Hingtgen asked Mr. Roper to send him anything he comes up with on Elmore, so Mr. Hingtgen can include that in his Washington county plan.  Chair Little asked Mr. Hingtgen to look into which way the town of Roxbury is oriented, what it associates with.  
Chair Little inquired whether the Board felt obligated to draw the lines of division in a town being divided or whether that is left up to the Town.  The Board has done both, and a mixture of the two, in the past.   Chair Little expressed that he thinks the Board should at least make the effort to draw and propose some lines and say, give us suggestions for changes.  
The Board adjourned at approximately 4:00 p.m.
